
MEETING OF

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 1st December 2020 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG) and  Joanne Brooks (JB) 
In attendance:- 
Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) 
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
Apologies were received from County Councillor Ian Corkin (IC) and Councillor Tim Ayling (TA).
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  JB declared an involvement in PC logo issues.
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 3rd of November 2020 were approved with corrections.

4.  MATTERS ARISING (19.34)
4.01
New Tier Restrictions  The parish is in the new Tier 2.

4.02
20mph Speed Limit  KG, ST and a concerned resident went round with Dave Catling (DC) (OCC) on his visit to the village.  ST said that DC considered the village was suitable for a 20mph speed limit , with the exception of the Old Banbury Rd.  Apparently, a buffer is needed between the main road and any 20mph zone and the Old Banbury Rd would need to have calming measures installed.  The area could include Mere Rd, Valley Rd and Fulwell Rd.  MK feels that people will speed anyway, regardless of restrictions, and he doesn’t see the point.  ST feels that if there was no point then that would mean no restrictions are worth having anywhere.  If this stops only 50% of speeding it will be worth it.  OCC is looking to put these zones in all villages eventually.  There will need to be a speed survey first, to make sure that the restrictions should work without the need for traffic calming.  PG points out that this seems to be what the village wants, MKB agrees after the recent discussion on the village Facebook page.  PG suggests that perhaps we should ask the village what they want.  ST and JB agree with PG that a survey of villagers should be completed, and point out that social media can be dominated by a vocal few.  Certainly, villagers living on the Old Banbury Rd have reported speeding.  There will need to be a newsletter to ask people to give their view, SC can collate the results.  JB points out that a 20mph zone could discourage the traffic displaced by HS2 from using the village as an alternative route.  ST agrees that is a very good point.  There are other methods we could employ.  DC mentioned new technology in speed signs that logs information and could be very useful.  SC has received a brochure, but prices go from £1,500 approx.  SC is to contact DC and see what signs he can offer or what help toward purchase he can provide and also to request the notes of his visit that he promised to send.  c/f  
4.03
Sports Pavilion Issues  The VHMC have not met.  The Sports Club have been in touch regarding the possibility of a waiver of this year’s grass cutting fee and also a possible loan holiday for this year.  The PC voted in June to waive the fee and it is decided to make this official, and also to offer a loan holiday, proposed ST, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  ST stresses that the payment for next year will be due in June, SC is to inform the Sports Club.  c/f
4.04
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has again been in contact with the Mixbury Trust.  They have received a valuation estimate on the spinney.  The Charities Commission have instructed them that they should offer it for sale on the open market to obtain the best price.  This could attract speculative developers, whose price the PC may not be able to match.  The Mixbury Trust hope to apply to the Commission on the basis that the PC has special purchaser status. ST suggests that we could point out the planting of the spinney by the village school children, and their safeguarding of the growing trees as justification of our special purchaser status. MKB feels that it would definitely be good to inform the Commission of the history of the spinney.  JB points out that the PC valuation in 2016 was lower and land values have not changed much.  ST suggests that we send our original valuation to the Trust. JB feels we would need to renew our valuation, which should be doable at low cost, ST agrees.  JB is to speak to our valuer and obtain an updated version, proposed JB, seconded MKB, carried unanimously.  JB is to circulate the updated valuation.  JB points out that the Trust donates 1k per annum to the Finmere School, in fulfilment of its remit, and the sale of the spinney will add to the fund for this purpose.  c/f
4.05
Defibrillator Guardianship  SC has purchased the new cabinet and sign and they are in MKB’s garage, waiting for Roger Blake, electrician, to take a look at them.  c/f

4.06
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  c/f

4.07
Fly posting  SC has not heard from AVDC fix-my-street.  ST has taken a look at the signs and is of the opinion that they are official, and therefore cannot be removed.

4.08
Bund fence repair  JB and her family have completed the work.  They also mended the broken rails in the fence at the village hall carpark.  There are some loose posts in the field fence that runs down beside the path.  These will need to be revisited over the next year or two. 
4.09
Cross Tree bench  JB will look at the bench shortly.  c/f

4.10
Playing field boundary trees  There was no newsletter due to lockdown so the village has not been asked about involvement.  A working party will need to be arranged in the new year.  c/f

4.11
HS2 Properties  The HS2 Estate Office has reported that 16 Stable Close has been refurbished recently and is not in poor condition.  They did not confirm whether they had ever owned Cypress Cottage.  SC is to check with the Land Registry, which will incur a small fee, proposed MKB, seconded ST, carried unanimously.  c/f
4.12
Speeding near the School  DC visited the village and walked round with both councillors and the concerned resident.  ST and the resident have placed the speeding signs around the village.  It is to be hoped that they have an effect.

4.13
20/03217/APP – Finmere Aerodrome – to erect roadside services (garage and coffee shop)  SC collated the comments from the CDC planning site.  The vast majority were negative.  SC is to formulate a response on behalf of the PC and circulate it, basing this response on the feeling that the development would lead to urbanisation of a rural setting and also light pollution.  c/f

4.14
Rural Broadband Funding  TA is not present to report.  c/f

4.15
Traveller Site  TA is not present to report.  c/f

4.16
VHMC Invoices  These have been paid and an acknowledgement received.

4.17
Playing Field Memorial Bench  SC has spoken with local residents and obtained a date for the bench installation.  The minutes of the day prove that the bench was presented to the village by the PC and the families of the commemorated.  SC will add it to the asset register at the cost of £1.  ST will look at the bench and see if it can be mended by a working party.

4.18
Footpath beside Banbury Rd  SC has emailed Beth Rutherford (OCC) but received no reply.  The broken bollard has been reported on fix-my-street and is being investigated.  c/f

4.19
Newsletter  No newsletter was produced due to lockdown.

4.20
20/02828/F – Lark Rise, Mere Rd – new garage, store and home office  ST spoke with neighbours, circulated and submitted a response which has been acknowledged.

4.21
Parish Liaison Meeting  No-one was able to attend.

4.22
Children’s Air Ambulance Donation  This has been made and grateful thanks received.

4.23
Speed Stickers  KG spoke to the resident and these have been placed elsewhere.

5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (20.05)

The monthly financial report was presented. 

It was reported that there was £14,164.18 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.18 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The following had been paid out during November:

£390.00 to John Donaldson – (running costs – grass cutting)

£92.50 to VHMC – (running costs – mower servicing)

£40.00 to VHMC – (running costs – mower petrol)

£23.32 to e.on – (running costs – electricity)

£50.00 to Children’s Air Ambulance – (S137 – donations)

£312.20 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

There is one invoice for payment for the defibrillator cabinet and sign in the sum of £497.94, SC is to pay this by bacs, proposed MKB, seconded PG, carried unanimously.
Councillors confirm that the memorial wreath was delivered and used in the Remembrance Service.  SC will now make the contribution of £100 which was decided on at the July meeting.  
SC is to deliver the defibrillator invoice to MKB for signature.

The matter of the internal auditor has been raised in the OALC update.  SC had spoken to the daughter of Phil Hood (Arrow Accounting) and was expecting a letter of engagement shortly.  The OALC update seems to imply that Phil Hood will not be continuing.  SC is to contact his daughter again but also to obtain a list of possible alternatives from OALC.

6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (20.18)
No requests for funding have been received.  The response to the planning application was made under urgent business.  

7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (20.20)
MKB circulated a note about the six applications and SC has reserved the village a slot at the meeting to speak.  The applications will not be dealt with for some time and the village will need to be informed in plenty of time so that those who wish to speak can come forward.

There is still a smell from the landfill.  None of the tasks set by the EA on enforcement have been carried out so the suspension of operations has been extended.  MKB points out that no business was being done anyway, so the only ones punished by the cessation are the villagers who are still hit by the smell.  A complaint has been received from a villager about the amount of mud on the road at the site entrance.  Councillors concur that this is now encroaching on safety.  MKB has reported the matter to OCC.  Wheel washing operations are part of the requirements of the sites permissions and it could be that OCC will enforce on the concrete plant, this is very busy, and closure would harm the operators financially.  
8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (20.40)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
JB has walked the field and reports no problems with the ground although there are some rabbit holes developing.
9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (20.43)
There are no known new residents this month.  The Long House has been sold so TA will need to be told as this is on his round.
10.  CHRISTMAS LIGHTS AND CAROL SERVICE (20.45)

JB and her family have put the lights into the tree.  Following correspondence with the Revd Goodall and the PCC it is felt that it would be very good if a celebration could be held to mark the Christmas season.  ST points out that there is not long to organise this as the lights will need to be lit soon.  The proposal is to light the tree from now on, as the lights are in place, but to have everyone meet at the village hall and stand in socially distanced household groups and sing Carols, perhaps with some refreshments to be dispensed afterwards.  A risk assessment will need to be carried out.  JB is willing to do this, as she did for the Remembrance Service, and ST will check with Phillip Rushforth (PR) (PCC and VHMC) about insurance requirements.  It is felt it would be best to hold the event at the weekend and at dusk, so that people are not having to manage in darkness.  JB explains that attendees have to book in at Church now, it may be that a booking system could be set up.  The PC is certainly happy to support the event.
11.  PARISH REMUNERATION PANEL’S REPORT (21.10)

The report has been circulated by SC.  It is decided that Finmere PC will continue to not pay allowances, proposed PG, seconded MKB, carried unanimously.

12.  PARISH COUNCIL LOGO (21.15)

JB’s very talented god daughter has submitted a beautiful design for the new logo.  In the shape of a shield it uses a heraldic theme to reference the meaning of the name Finmere, the Church and the Airfield history of the village.  ST worries that the design may be too complicated to shrink down.  MKB has shrunk it to 10% size and it is still clear.  ST points out that Bucks CC has had a new logo designed which is a lot simpler.  MKB suggests that we have two versions prepared, one in the submitted design, in colour, for use on the website and one simpler one, in monochrome, for the PC letterhead.  MK says that he has been taking lots of pictures for the website and so a new image will probably be behind the logo.  KG suggests that we have the image coloured and see how it fits in future.  JB thinks that two versions, one in colour and one simpler, would probably cost about £100.  ST feels it is well worth that.  MKB asks SC to find out what expenditure category would be suitable.  JB is to ask her god daughter to prepare the two versions, proposed MKB, seconded PG, carried unanimously.
13.  CORRESPONDENCE (21.27)

Correspondence for meeting – 

None
Emails printed – 

Matters Arising issues – see Section 4 above

Residents email – regarding newsletter issues – a newsletter is to be produced, correction to draft minutes - made, condition of noticeboards  - there is a lot of over-posting on the boards, SC uses folders for the minutes (though not under Covid restrictions) and these are often stapled through by people posting adverts etc.  ST will take care of the Valley Rd noticeboard and will try to remove the staples.  MK will take care of the village hall noticeboard and PG will take care of the one by the school.  Mud on the road – see Section 7 above, HGV traffic – believed to be HS2 traffic.  MKB has contacted Fusion about this to see whether lorries are travelling through the village to the Fulwell site.  It is the responsibility of HS2 and Fusion to place signs directing HS2 traffic not to enter the village.  

ICO – reminder of the direct debit to be taken out in January in the sum of £40.

APP/C3105/W/20/3255385 – land at Kings Head – appeal dismissed.  This is to be on the agenda for January. 

Emails forwarded –

Issues already covered on agenda
Various Covid updates – for information

News of road surface improvements – for information

New speeding task force info – for information

Active travel funding news – for information

Parish Remuneration Panel’s Report – see Section 11 above

Oxford Westgate carpark closure news – for information

Winter Burglary campaign news – for information

OALC update November – test and trace poster for hall – this has been obtained/growth board for Oxfordshire information/20mph scheme support request – this can be given once the village has been sounded out/Wild Oxfordshire 25 year plan information/digital infrastructure information/Internal Auditor – see Section 5 above/rural economy toolkit information/news of consultations on a review of standards in public life/training calendar – JB is interested in the course on using social media.  SC is to obtain the price and all dates and circulate under urgent business
Usual reports – for information

14.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (21.37)
Website  MKB has some suggestions.  It would be good to add a newsletters page.  It would also be useful to have some way of knowing when a page had been updated, so that people could easily see if new information was available.  SC is to look at implementing this.

Little Tingewick House  There appear to be signs of footings for a sizeable building being put in to the right of the drive.  Councillors will need to keep an eye on this, TA should be able to help.  
HS2 and Mixbury  As part of her discussions with Mixbury Trust JB spoke to Alec Howard and gave him an update on the quarry situation.  Mixbury villagers are feeling very aggrieved at the moment by HS2.  They had applied for a sound barrier on a 200m stretch near Mossy Wood.  This was promised but they then had to go all the way to Parliament where they were told that the cost of £1million was too much and the village would have to pay for a portion of it if they wanted it.  After all their campaigning they were told that it would be of little effect, only reducing noise by a small number of decibels.  They feel HS2 have broken their assurances.  There has apparently been a mistake at Warren Farm also.  The compound there is too small, HS2 regrets having planted the trees at Oak Farm as this would have been a better site.  This compound has raised substantial light pollution issues in Mixbury.  It is possible that the sound barriers proposed for Warren Farm will also not transpire.  
Another problem is the matter of the bailey bridge exit beside Warren Farm.  The sloping exit will apparently necessitate the felling of a number of the ancient oaks, ash and lime trees to the left of the spot.  This is an ancient parish boundary that dates back to the time of the building of Stowe.  MKB queries the veracity of that definition, he thought the bailey bridge was not near the boundary, he will check.  The borrow pit application will also require the felling of major trees on the parish boundary to the west.  MKB points out that the OCC ecology department has been very upset by these proposed fellings, which amount to some 84 in number.  The arboricultural officer is most displeased.

We need to confirm the location of the bailey bridge and which trees are being threatened.  JB will speak to Alec Howard again.

Van at Village Hall  A van has been parked at the village hall for some days and there has been suspicion that someone was living in it.  The PCSO has visited the site and thought there were possible signs of habitation.  It is possible that someone is parking there as they have no room for the vehicle at their property for some reason.  ST points out that it is only courtesy to inform the VHMC if you need to park a vehicle there in an emergency.  ST will keep the PC informed on the situation.

15.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (21.47)
The date of the next meeting is to be January 5th 2021.  Meeting closed at 21.48.
CORRESPONDENCE CIRCULATED
None
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